
	[image: image17.wmf]Bulletin Board

Navarrete Tax Consulting
Let us assist you with Income Tax Return Preparation of Individuals, Partnerships, C Corporations, Limited Liability Companies and S Corporations. Electronic filing is available for federal and state Individual tax returns (not available until the fist week in March, sorry). For timely, professional and reliable tax return preparation, please contact:

Mary Navarrete Bermudez, CPA

35 Mountain Laurel Way

(626) 969-1505

Mountain Cove residents receive a special first time discount. All information is confidential. Appointments available.
Melgar’s House Cleaning Services

Experience in cleaning at affordable prices!
Elvira Melgar & Federico Melgar

Phone: (626) 357-8393      cell: (626) 825 0014

 The Nail Spas - $2.00 Off

Any of the following Services:

· Spa Manicure & Pedicure

· Acrylic Nails & Pedicure

· Silk & Pedicure

· Gel & Pedicure (Laser, Crystal, Diamond)

· Bikini, Legs, Arms, Face or Back Wax
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Call (626) 815-1633

5565 N. Azusa Ave • Azusa, Ca 91702
Coupon cannot be combined with any other coupons or offers. Coupon valid from Monday through Saturday.

Offer Expires April 30th, 2004
.
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Calendar & Events
Next HOA Meeting

The next Maintain Cove Home Owners Meeting will be held at the lodge on Monday, 1st at 6pm. See you there!
Upcoming City Events
· 2/2 
Monday, 6:30 PM Ceremonial, 7:30 Council Meeting, Azusa Auditorium
· 2/9 
Monday, 6:30 PM, Council Workshop on Draft General Plan, Azusa Light & Water Conference Room

· 2/16 Monday, President’s Day observed

· 2/17
Tuesday, 6:30 PM Closed session, 7:30 PM City Council Meeting, Azusa Auditorium
· 2/23 
Monday, 6:30 PM, Utility Board, Azusa Light & Water Conference Room
Save This Date!

Barbara Dickerson, Ph.D. and Outreach Coordinator for Arizona State University will be conducting a seminar on Sunday, March 7th, 2004. The event is titled “How Early is Too Early to Plan for College?” and is a must for those who wish to reach for higher education. General topics will be covered including Admissions, Financial Aid and more. Seating is limited, so please contact Barbara at (626) 812-9872 for more information.


[image: image4]
Name A Star For Valentine’s Day!

Name a Real Star in the night sky for that someone special. Valentine’s Day is just around the corner on Saturday, February 14th, so it’s time to select a perfect gift. Forget flowers and candy… do something unusual. Star Deed is the gift that lasts beyond a lifetime! Visit www.stardeed.com today!
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This newsletter is a free service for the people of Mountain Cove.
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Editorial
The grand opening of Homework House’s second location on 6th street was a great start to an invaluable resource to Azusa’s less fortunate children. Many of the kids who go to homework house receive extra attention and one-on-one tutoring from great volunteers, who live, work and go to school in this community. The majority of these volunteers are APU Students, a school which has proven to be a tremendous source of dedicated citizens who support many charitable and civic foundations in Azusa, many of which simply could not function without Azusa Pacific’s support.

I was proud to be a part of the Homework House opening ceremonies. It was a modest gathering of my fellow Azusans who care deeply for the level of education that this city’s children are receiving. Earlier that morning, I was fortunate enough to have been invited on a tour of local public schools, including Longfellow Elementary, Hodge Elementary, Slauson Middle School and Azusa High. The tour was arranged by Mountain Cove resident Linda de la Torre, and as usual, she did a great job!
About a dozen of us were escorted in vans from school to school, where we talked with principals and staff and toured the campuses and classrooms. Aside from a little construction debris from the renovations that are going on at a couple of the schools, we saw clean, well maintained campuses, excellent educational programs for students and lots of busy, well-behaved children, eager to learn from their teachers. I admit it… we were all quite impressed!

[image: image15.wmf]Like the city itself, AUSD Schools suffer from an old reputation that refuses to die. If you have any kids and are interested in learning more, I URGE YOU to contact the AUSD Superintendent or the appropriate school principals and request a tour. They will be very happy to accommodate you. Their contact information is in the next column!

M.W. Martin,

Editor-in-Chief
editor@mtncove.com
http://www.mtncove.com
	[image: image7.wmf] Local News
AUSD Contact Numbers

We commend the people below for taking the time and effort to show their campuses to us recently. Call them and ask the hard questions; they will be able to give you the information you need!

AUSD Superintendent, Dr. Rod Gaeta –967-6211

Longfellow Elementary Principal, Leslie Ford – 815-4700

Hodge Elementary Principal, Jennifer Root – 815-5253

Slauson Mid School Principal, Brian J. Thurman – 815-5138

Azusa High Principal, Richard Stoecklein – 815-5212

Azusa Schools - Pleasantly Surprised

By Lester Kau

Recently, some of the residents of Mountain Cove, including myself, went on a field trip to visit the local schools. First, I would like to thank The Azusa school district and two of our most prominent neighbors, Linda and Angel de la Torre, for putting this event and the luncheon together.
I must say that I was pleasantly surprised about the experience. I learned a lot about the school district that most people cannot know without visiting them. Just looking at the overall test scores cannot really tell us about what quality of education the Azusa school district can provide. The first school that we went to is Longfellow. It is the first school in the district to have completed the remodeling. Everything is clean, and looks brand new. The second school, Hodge, is in the middle of being remodeled. We went into one of the new rooms and it is probably as nice as any private school classroom.  

Important things learned: School scores do not necessarily have to do with the quality of the education that a school can provide. The Azusa school district has a high percentage of the population that is transient; families that move from one location to another with frequency. Often the parents are day laborers. The teachers educate these children while they are there, but the kids don’t attend long enough to gain a solid education. It is these students that usually pull the scores down which reflects negatively on the entire school. (p2)


	[image: image8.wmf] News Continued…
(from p1) If the Monrovia Project gets approved in the May election, the nursery on the Azusa side will close soon thereafter and the demand for day laborers in the area should decline significantly. This will result in a student body that is more stable and should result in much higher school ratings. In addition, the Monrovia Project will include a brand new school which will draw local students of a much higher level of income and education. This will also push up the ratings of the schools. There was absolutely no sign of gangs or graffiti in the schools that we visited. Slauson Middle School even has an excellent Jazz band that would be great at the next Mountain Cove event! 

To be honest, I always thought that if I ever had children, I would never consider putting my kids in the Azusa school district. However, after seeing the schools, as long as I knew that the teachers were top notch and would prepare my child properly to get into the college of their choice, I would not have any problems doing so. And making sure that the teachers are exceptional would involve parental involvement between the parent, the teacher, and the school district.

AZUSA WILL RECEIVE AWARD

Sent in by Martin Quiroz
Azusa Light & Water will Receive 2004 Tree Line City Award from the National Arbor Day Foundation for the second year. The Tree Line USA program is sponsored by the Arbor Day Foundation in cooperation with the National Association of State Foresters and recognizes utilities that meet three requirements:  a program of quality tree care, annual worker training in quality tree care practices, and a tree planting and public education program.

“Trees are a vital component to our city, says Azusa Utility Board Chair, Diane Chagnon.  “They provide many environmental and economic benefits.  They make our community more livable, increase property values and help clean the air.  And trees help conserve energy, which is especially important to utilities as peak demand is reduced.”

Azusa Light & Water will be recognized during the Arbor Day Foundation’s 11th annual Trees and Utilities National Conference in Omaha this March. The conference will bring together utility professionals, foresters, arborists and concerned citizens from across the nation to work together towards the goal of dependable utility service and healthy, beautiful, community trees.
	Ochoa Elected President of School Board

Kathleen Miller, AUSD

The Board of Education of the Azusa Unified School District has elected Ilean Ochoa as President.  Serving with her will be Vice-President Rosemary Garcia, Clerk Xilonin Cruz-Gonzalez and members Lisa Harrington and Burke Hamilton. Both Mrs. Ochoa and Mr. Hamilton took the oath of office at the Board’s December meeting.  

Mrs. Ochoa was first elected to the Board in 1991 and was re-elected again this year.  In addition to serving on the Board, Mrs. Ochoa serves on the delegate assembly for the California School Boards Association and on the Azusa Human Relations Commission.

Volunteers Needed!

Some time in March there will be a discussion about the city budget, and help will be needed to get voter registrations and information door-to-door. This is important stuff! Keep your eye out for future information in the Mountain Times.
Azusa High JROTC Beautify Vacant Lot

Kathleen Miller, AUSD


A vacant lot near Route 66 and Rockvale has a new look thanks to the Azusa High School JROTC.  With rakes and shovels in hand, twelve cadets pulled weeds and removed trash. Trees were then planted to complete the beautification project. 
The cadets were awarded community service ribbons for the project.  Students included Sean Coss, Diego Rivera, Ashlie Garcia, Yessica Hidalgo, Trini Resendiz, Yomaira Maya, Jessica Rojas, Laura Telles, Deysi Arellano, Tom Hancock, Daisy Vargas and David Contla.

Email Alerts!

Occasionally, we get urgent last minute information about our community that residents should know about but we receive the information too late to put it in the newsletter. Because of this, Mountain Times has developed an email list just for these occassions. If you would like to be included on this list, please go to http://mtncove.com to join the list. Thank you
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World Cook’s Corner

by Adrian Dacanay

It's February, and that means it's Mardi Gras time!  Images of steaming dishes of jambalaya, gumbo, and red beans & rice are enough to send anyone running to the nearest cajun food restaurant.  Lucky for you, there's one right around the corner!  Old Town Monrovia to be exact.  The place: Cajun Way Cafe.

We went there for dinner to sample "Nu-Awlins" cusiine and we were in for a toothsome treat and dining experience.  One of the owners met us at the door and led us to the tastefully decorated dining area, complete with twinkle lights strung across the ceiling, further emphasizing the Bourbon Street atmosphere.  The menu was chockfull of delicious choices from jambalaya to etouffee.  Our dinner consisted of corn fritters for an appetizer, tri-tip steak and jumbo crab cakes for entrees, and topped it off with beignets & coffee for dessert.  The corn fritters were crunchy and delicious with warm honey butter.  The tri-tip steak dinner was generous in proportions and in flavor.  The crab cakes were rich in flavor and had a robust seafood aroma.  An order of beignets consists of 3 pieces, however, you may request that the beignets be served in bite-sized pieces, and of course, sprinkled with powdered sugar.

The dining experience was excellent.  Service was friendly and attentive.  The ambiance was enjoyable and the "Nu-Awlins" atmosphere was vibrant.  What are you waiting for?! Cajun Way Café is located at 110 E. Colorado Bloulevard in Monrovia. Call them at (626)357-1616.
Cajun Seasoning Mix

Ingredients

2   teaspoons white pepper 

2   teaspoons garlic powder 

2   teaspoons onion powder 

2   teaspoons cayenne pepper 

2   teaspoons paprika 

2   teaspoons ground black pepper 

Preparation

1. In a food processor, combine all the ingredients, and process on high speed until reduced to a fine powder. 

2. Transfer to a container with a tight lid and use as desired!
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Honey Bee

Apis mellifera
Description Male drone 5/8" (15-17 mm); queen 3/4" (18-20 mm); sterile female worker 3/8-5/8" (10-15 mm). Drone more robust with largest compound eyes; queen elongate with smallest compound eyes and larger abdomen; worker smallest. All mostly reddish brown and black with paler, usually orange-yellow rings on abdomen. Head, antennae, legs almost black with short, pale erect hair densest on thorax, least on abdomen. Wings translucent.

Warning This bee stings but is not aggressive; if stung, remove stinger immediately. Aggressive Africanized Honey Bees ("killer bees") have been moving northward in North America and are much more dangerous.

Food Adult drinks nectar and eats honey. Larva feeds on honey and royal jelly, a white paste secreted by workers.

[image: image16.wmf]Life Cycle Complex social behavior centers on maintaining queen for full lifespan, usually 2 or 3 years, sometimes up to 5. Queen lays eggs at intervals, producing a colony of 60,000-80,000 workers, which collect, produce, and distribute honey and maintain hive. Workers feed royal jelly to queen continuously and to all larvae for first 3 days; then only queen larvae continue eating royal jelly while other larvae are fed bee bread, a mixture of honey and pollen.

Habitat Hives in hollow trees and hives kept by beekeepers. Workers visit flowers of many kinds in meadows, open woods, and gardens.

Range Worldwide.

Discussion Settlers brought the Honey Bee to North America in the 17th century. Today these bees are used to pollinate crops and produce honey. They are frequently seen swarming around tree limbs. Honey Bees are distinguished from bumble bees and bees in other families mostly by wing venation.
Honey Bee ©2003 www.enature.com.
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